
World’s Largest Painting, 10 May 1990 Armidale NSW. 

 
With thanks for permission from Mr Ian Johnstone who edited this article from memoirs 

provided by Dr Jim Irvine (Master of Robb College from 1981 to 1990) and which will appear in 

Ian’s latest book to be released in 2021; “Armidale - A History in Photos and Stories” 

 

Students of Robb College UNE, assisted by students from other UNE colleges and 

Armidale schools, completed the World’s Largest Painting and received a Guinness 

Book of Records Certificate certifying that “The Largest Painting Measured 102.93 x 

65.38 metres and was painted by students at Robb College at Armidale, NSW, 

Australia in May 1990”, signed by Donald McFarlan and Morris McWhirter. It was 

included in the Guinness Book of Records 1991 to 1994. 

 

Amanda Bishop, Projects Officer for the Robb College Junior Common Room, 

initiated the Project. The painting was 

completed with the support of students 

from Robb, other UNE colleges and 

high school students in Armidale. It was 

under the overall guidance of UNICEF 

Australia’s Goodwill Ambassador and 

Sydney Artist, Mr Ken Done. 

 
The photo captures Bill Andreas (1990 JCR 
Vice-President and Painting Coordinator), 
Ken Done and Amanda Bishop (1990 JCR 
Projects Officer) when working on the final 
seven paintings.  

 

Dr Jim Irvine, Master of Robb College from January 1981 to December 1990, 

described the Project:  

When completed, the World’s Largest Painting was a patchwork of 2,747 individually 

painted 1.5m x 1.5m calico squares, covering a surface area of 6,727m2; and measuring 

102.93m by 65.38m, with a superimposed giant ‘smiley’ face and black border, a title, 

and stylised Robb and UNICEF crests in the bottom corners.  

All the rolls of painted calico were laid out and sewn together on the Sports Union’s 

Consett Davis AFL field. School and university students had been supplied with 



brushes and access to cans of brightly coloured, 

water-based Wattyl house paints. Painting of 

individual squares began in March and continued 

every day into early May. Every artist created one or 

more depictions of “Children and Childhood” onto 

these calico squares. The squares were then sewn 

together. John Meredith, son of Ben Meredith, the 

first Robb College Master, in a non-stop marathon 

effort over six days and nights, completed the 

sewing with a small, dedicated band of helpers.  

Ken Done flew to Armidale, on May 10th, 1980, painted and signed the final seven 

squares along the bottom row. The painting was photographed from the air by a 

professional photographer sitting in a small fixed-wing open aeroplane, to meet the 

standards required by the Guinness Book. The giant painting was formally measured 

by local Rotarians to verify its authenticity and dimensions.  

In October 1990, a cheque for the $17,500 dollars 

raised was handed to Film Actress and International 

UNICEF Goodwill Ambassador, Audrey Hepburn 

in Sydney by Jim Irvine, Amanda Bishop and Bill 

Andreas. The donation supported UNICEF 

Australia’s Robert Nestdale Memorial Appeal for 

work in Malawi. Robert Nestdale was a former UNE 

student.  

The painting was depicted on one of UNICEF’s 1990 Christmas card and five of the 

seven framed Ken Done paintings were awarded to sponsors, organisers and to Robb 

College, with the remaining two auctioned and raffled at the 1990 Robb College Art 

Exhibition.  

 For more details see Dr Jim Irvine’s article: “Reflections on Robb College in the 1980’s” 
 Go to www.robbcollege.com/history-heritage-people  
 
 

http://www.robbcollege.com/history-heritage-people


Entry in Guinness Book of Records   


